Suggestions for Those Reaching Out to the Bereaved

As we begin to understand bereavement following perinatal death there are several points of concern and need.

Dads are often the forgotten griever. Even family will ask him how his wife is doing, without offering support or empathy to him. He has feelings and appreciates support also. He needs permission to cry. The assumption that he is strong and can "handle it" is an injustice to dads. Spend some extra time with him.

Communicate with both parents at the same time and include both in any decision or activity. They will grieve differently, and for that reason we want their experiences to parallel as much as possible. Encourage both parents to be involved in any follow-up meetings about the autopsy or other meetings.

Encourage parents to name their baby even if the sex is not yet identifiable. There are names appropriate to either sex, such as Pat, Chris and others. Some have used initials and because of the uncertainty have alternate names for either sex. Encourage parents to follow their intuitions about the sex. A name helps to give the baby identity. Parents find comfort in speaking of the baby by name, and hearing others use the name. To refer to "the baby who was miscarried" is more impersonal. Have them do what "feels right." Take time in deciding about the name. Some wait as long as a year or more. Siblings may wish to be involved in choosing the name.

Include the siblings in any way possible. Encourage the parents to think about how they will share the news with siblings. It may be helpful to rehearse this with friends. Children sense what is happening, even when they are not included. When excluded, they can feel isolated and fearful to ask questions. Even young children are aware and an explanation can be given in terms they understand. For readings on children see resource section.

Past considerations reflected fear of providing keepsakes so as to avoid holding on to grief by the parents. We now see the value of keepsakes. In processing grief, mourners need the reality— concrete experiences and images. Provide as many memories for the family as possible. The earlier the death, the fewer remembrances they will have. Take pictures, provide a program from the services held, provide baptismal certificates, seashells (if used to pour the water), the gown the baby wore, footprints or handprints or both, a memory book, church bulletins with information relating the birth/death and service. Pewter "Precious Feet" (See section six.) provide a concrete remembrance when the baby's feet are too small for footprints. As you work with families you will find connections that would make good keepsakes. Those keepsakes are important in processing grief.

Suggest that the parents themselves put away the baby's items, as this assists them in acknowledging the baby's life and death. There is no set time frame for completing this part of the bereavement.

Talk about the baby in the weeks and months to come. Include grandparents and other family members, as they too grieve.

Let the parents know that they might anticipate the resurgence of grief at holiday times and on anniversaries such as the baby's birthday.

Prepare them for the painful things that others might unwittingly say. Avoid cliches and "having answers." Listen and reflect what they are sharing.

Avoid putting expectations on the parents as to when their grief should be completed. Each person will grieve differently and projecting a time schedule can be frightening or paralyzing.

